DRAFT

ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 21 OCTOBER 2010 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman), Councillors S Bowman (substitute for Councillor Mrs Robson), Bowditch, C Farmer, Hendry, Mrs Vasey and Watson
ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham – Local Environment Portfolio Holder

Councillor Mrs Bowman – Economic Development Portfolio Holder

Councillor Nedved – Observer

EEOSP.65/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Bainbridge and Mrs Robson
EEOSP.66/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest in respect of the business to be considered.
EEOSP.67/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – 1) That the minutes of the meeting held on 9 September 2010 be noted.
EEOSP.68/10
CALL IN OF DECISIONS 

There were no matters that had been the subject of call in.

EEOSP.69/10
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENT
The Chairman advised that the following changes had been made to the running of the agenda:

· Item A.7 – Local Enterprise Partnerships, The Regional Growth Fund And Support For The North West Region to be taken first

· Item A.3 – Economic Development to be taken last
EEOSP.70/10
LOCAL ENTERPRISE PARTNERSHIPS, THE REGIONAL GROWTH FUND AND SUPPORT FOR THE NORTH WEST REGION
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) submitted report CE.27/10 updating Executive Members on the development of the Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEPs), explaining the purpose of the Regional Growth Fund (RGF) and the need for the City Council to respond to the Government's consultation thereon, and updating Members on work undertaken to date by the North West Local Authorities.

Ms Mooney set out the context around the formation of LEPs, which would replace the Regional Development Agencies which were being abolished by the Government with an end date of March 2012.  The Coalition Government was committed to putting local businesses on an equal footing with local authorities and it was expected that a business leader would take the role of the LEP Chair.  

The Government expected LEPs to provide strategic leadership in their areas, to set out local economic priorities and to provide the best environment for business growth in those areas.  A White Paper scheduled for publication in the Autumn should contain greater clarity on the role and functions of LEPs and detail the Government's approach to sub-regional growth. The Government had stated that for LEPs to be sufficiently strategic, individual local authorities should consider joining up with groups of upper tier authorities, with proposals from potential LEPs requested by 6 September 2010, submissions to include new and fresh ideas for the new LEPs to commit to addressing economic development in radical and innovative ways.

Evidence from across the country showed a mixed picture in terms of the development of LEPs and, although the position in the North West was not totally settled, the sub regions appeared to be developing their LEPs within their sub regional boundaries.  She outlined actions undertaken in Carlisle and Cumbria, commenting that The Cumbria Leaders' Board, at a special meeting on 16 August 2010, had agreed that a stand alone Cumbria LEP was the best option and should be progressed.  That agreement was subject to a number of conditions, including the importance of all Cumbria Councils and partners having equal involvement and status in the development of the LEP.  In relation to the private sector, which would make up half of the Cumbria LEP, the Cumbria Chamber was consulting with the business community in the county and going wider than the Chamber membership.

The Cumbria Chief Executive's Group had, at its meeting on 13 August 2010, agreed that, should a Cumbria LEP be agreed to progress by the Cumbria Leaders' Board, then a co-ordination group should be quickly established to finalise the LEP bid, co-ordinate the response to the Regional Growth Fund (RGF) consultation and for both submissions to be presented to the Cumbria Leaders’ Board on 27 August 2010.  Following the 6 September 2010 deadline the group would continue to work on the practical aspects of the LEP bid and the RGF, reporting directly to the Cumbria Leaders' Board and the Cumbria Chief Executives' Group.  The political processes within each of the local authorities would also be taken into account.

Ms Mooney informed Members that the RGF, set at £1b for 2011-2013, was announced in the Budget statement on 22 June 2010 and was an important component of the work of the LEPs in providing access to investment needed to achieve their priorities. That figure had been increased to £1.5b for 2011-2014, a three year period, in the Chancellor’s announcement regarding the Comprehensive Spending Review on 20 October 2010.  A Consultation document had been issued seeking views on how the RGF should work, with a deadline date of 6 September 2010.  The Government was particularly keen to ensure that the Fund was flexible enough to meet different needs in different places and it would therefore have two main objectives:

-
 to encourage private sector enterprise by providing support for projects with significant potential for economic growth and create additional sustainable private sector employment; and 

- 
to support, in particular, those areas and communities currently dependent on the public sector make the transition to sustainable private sector led growth and prosperity.

A co-ordinated response to the RGF consultation, on behalf of Cumbria, was being led by South Lakeland District Council and, unless there were any significant differences of opinion, it was felt that the City Council should not submit its own response.

Ms Mooney outlined work being undertaken in the North West Region, pointing out that at the 4NW Annual General Meeting on 2 July 2010 it had been agreed that a Chief Executives' Task and Finish Group would be established to determine the principles for any future North West arrangements.  She added that the NW Chief Executives' Group had now met three times and had focussed on areas of work around LEPs, Residual Regional Functions, Detailed Functions and Transition, details of which were provided.  A set of principles for the Residual Regional Functions was appended to the report.

Ms Mooney stated that there had been no word regarding the Cumbria LEP and though there were many rumours circulating, it was important to wait for the official line from the Government.  A Select Committee was looking at 11 bids that comprised excellent bids, those that needed more work and those that were likely to be rejected.  Ms Mooney believed that the Greater Manchester bid was a good one and it would be appropriate to set that as the benchmark.  The North West Chief Executives Transition Team was working on the LEP bids and the Regional Growth fund and they wanted to make sure work by the NWDA and Government Office North West was being picked up, given the demise of both organisations in 2012.  Countywide there was no indication of the LEP bid and a LEP Steering Group had been established, comprising the County Council, NWDA, the private sector and Cumbria Chief Executives.  The first meeting would be held shortly and that meeting would produce the Terms of Reference for the Cumbria LEP Board, which would be submitted to the Cumbria Leaders’ Board for approval.  .

Ms Mooney advised that, following the demise of Carlisle Renaissance, there was no local delivery board in Carlisle.  The City Council was also undergoing the transformation of the Economic Development Directorate, so all areas of economic development were being reviewed.  
She also informed Members that the Carlisle Delivery Board would need to mirror the Cumbria LEP and be private sector led.  Projects needed to be ready and robust so that when the RGF bids were being submitted Carlisle would be ready with clear priorities.

In discussing the report Members raised the following comments and questions:

· Would the Board be identifying a big hitter to lead the LEP?
· Does the Council have a ‘Plan B’?  There was a view that Cumbria was not big enough so we need to be ready.

Informal discussions with regard to the private sector representatives generally were taking place and clearly both the private and public sector would be thinking about possible names for the Chair.  
Ms Mooney believed that Cumbria had a strong bid and could stand alone.  She also believed that there was a possibility that Cumbria may be asked to work with Lancashire on a joint bid.  There had been discussion with the Secretary of State and he had been informed that Cumbria would prefer to have their own LEP.
· How will the LEPs prioritise what is in the best interests of Cumbria and what control will Members of the City Council have?
Ms Mooney advised that the Strategic Director (Mr Crossley) was working with the Economic Development Sub Group (of the LSP) on priorities.  The Board would be made up of half private sector and half public sector and Members were aware of the Economic Development priorities.  The issue would not be one of control, but one of working in partnership with the private sector.
The Economic Development Portfolio Holder (Councillor Mrs Bowman) advised that the public and private sector had to work together and that the representatives from the private sector would be experts in their own areas, but that they would all work for the good of Carlisle.  

· Some members of the private sector have a maverick way of working and don’t always go along with a committee system.  Carlisle Renaissance was private sector led and where did that lead us?  
Ms Mooney stated that both City and County Councillors would need to take responsibility for that issue to alleviate concerns.  

· Are the Cumbrian MPs supporting the Cumbria bid?

Ms Mooney advised that they were but that Members needed to request the MPs to put more pressure on the Secretary of State.  
· If the LEP Board was being led by people from the private sector how would they be selected?  And who would make the decision?
Ms Mooney advised that the Nolan principle would apply for nominations and appointments and the Chair would be someone from the private sector.  The Chief Executive of the Cumbria Chamber of Commerce was working with the private sector on the recruitment and selection process.  

· There was confusion about the number of Boards being talked about.
Ms Mooney explained that there would be a Cumbria LEP Board and a Carlisle Delivery Board would be replacing the Carlisle Renaissance Board and that there was the opportunity to do something different to ensure that lessons had been learned.

· If the LEP succeeds what representation would the City Council have on the Board?
Ms Mooney stated that Carlisle had to be represented and it was up to Members to have a voice.  The Steering Group would look at good practice and draw up Terms of Reference for the Shadow Cumbria LEP Board.  The Steering Group would also look at Terms of Reference of the Shadow LEP Board.
· Is the situation similar to the County Council and other districts?
Councillor Mrs Bowman stated that her involvement was as the Economic Development Portfolio Holder and the Carlisle Renaissance representative.  But she believed that Members needed a voice and needed to be involved.
· How can Members get involved and support the LEP Board?
Ms Mooney advised that there would be briefings and discussions when the results of the bids had been announced.  She assured the Panel that all Members would be involved and asked for their input.  

· How would the LEP be scrutinised?
Ms Mooney advised that regular reports would be submitted to the Environment & Economy O&S Panel to inform Members of the work of the LEP Board and Carlisle’s own Delivery Board.
RESOLVED:  1).  That the Panel supported the development of a Cumbria Local Enterprise Partnership Board
2)  That the Panel noted the progress on the response to the consultation on the Regional Growth Fund

EEOSP.71/10
OVERVIEW REPORT INCORPORATING THE WORK PROGRAMME AND FORWARD PLAN ITEMS
The Scrutiny Officer (Mrs Edwards) submitted report OS.25/10 providing an overview of matters related to the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work.  Details of the latest version of the work programme were also included.

Mrs Edwards reported that: 

· The Forward Plan of the Executive covering the period 1 October 2010 to 31 January 2011 was published on 17 September 2010.  The issues that fell within the remit of the Panel were:

KD.27/10 – Third Local Transport Plan (2011-2026) – considered at the last meeting of the Panel on 9 September 2010.
KD.29/10 – Budget Process 2011/2012 – The matter is scheduled for consideration at the meeting of the Panel on 2 December 2010.

KD.33/10 – Policy Framework – It had been agreed by the Scrutiny Chair’s Group that the report would be considered by all Scrutiny Panels.  A date for that consideration would be considered at the meeting of the Panel on 2 December 2010.
KD.031/10 – Parking Connect – Joined up on/off Car Parking Enforcement for Cumbria – The Parking Task and Finish Group had agreed that they may reconvene to consider proposals for joined on/off car parking enforcement in Cumbria.  Following discussions with the Chair of the Panel and the Assistant Director (Environment) it was agreed that the group would be re-established to undertake scrutiny of the proposals.  Mrs Edwards explained to the Panel that delegated responsibility would not now need to be given to the Task Group to approve the recommendations to the Executive, as that could be brought back to the Panel at their next meeting on 2 December 2010.  
Since the report had been published a new Forward Plan had been circulated.  It contained 2 reports – the Core Strategy Issues and Options and the North Pennines Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Planning Guidelines and Building Design Guide Supplementary Planning Documents.  Mrs Edwards explained that, with regard to the Core Strategy Issues and Options, a workshop had been arranged for 9:30 on 26 November 2010.  The Workshop would be open for all Members to attend.  The report would be presented to Executive on 22 November and 13 December.
With regard to the North Pennines Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Planning Guidelines and Building Design Guide Supplementary Planning Documents, Mrs Edwards explained that the report would be presented to the Executive on 22 November and 13 December and would be available for the Panel to scrutinise at their meeting on 2 December.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) (Mr Hardman) advised that the document was an update and that there was not a lot of new information in it.  In view of that information it was agreed that the report would not be considered by scrutiny.  Mr Hardman asked that Members should contact himself or the Economic Development Portfolio Holder if they had any issues or queries about the report.
· Parking Task and Finish Report – the report was finalised at the last meeting and it was expected that it would be presented to the meeting of the Executive on 25 October 2010.  However, permission had since be given, via the vice-chair of the Panel, to defer the item until the Executive’s meeting on 22 November 2010 to enable them to consider it in conjunction with the Parking Connect report.
· Area Working Task and Finish Group – The agreed Terms of Reference were approved by the Panel.
· Seagulls – Councillor Bainbridge was to update Members on the finding from research done regarding seagulls.  In his absence it was agreed that the item should be deferred to the next meeting of the Panel on 2 December 2010.
· The following Minute Excerpts were circulated to Members:

EX.153/10 – Third Local Transport Plan 2011-2026

COSP.72/10 – Monitoring Rural Policy – Members at the Community O&S had shown a lot of interest in the ‘shop doctor’.  The Chair (Councillor Mrs Clarke) and the Economic Development Portfolio Holder were to meet to discuss whether funding would be available to businesses in urban areas.  Councillor Mrs Rutherford would also attend.  No date had been arranged as yet.
RESOLVED: 1)  That, subject to the issues raised above, the Overview Report incorporating the Work Programme and Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel be noted.
2)  That the Terms of Reference in respect of the Area Working Task and Finish Group be approved.

EEOSP.72/10
CARLISLE TOURISM PARTNERSHIP
The Tourism Marketing Officer (Ms Boyle) presented report ED.21/10 that provided the basis of the agreement between Carlisle Tourism Partnership and Carlisle City Council, together with finalised budget for 2010/11 that showed the 6 monthly results from the Partnership.  
Ms Boyle circulated information on the work of the Cumbria Tourism Partnership that updated Members on the priorities of the Partnership, how Carlisle’s visitor economy was developing and how investment was being encouraged into new facilities.  Ms Boyle informed Members how quality of information was improving as well as Carlisle’s conferencing facilities and advised that further information on conferencing facilities could be obtained from Stephen Carruthers (Conference Group Marketing Officer).  Ms Boyle highlighted the events that had taken place over the last year and some of those for the future.  She indicated some methods of funding that had been secured in 2010.  
In considering the work currently being undertaken on the Carlisle Tourism Partnership Members raised the following concerns and questions:

· The partnership is doing excellent work but there is concern about ’musical begging’ – people playing instruments badly – in the City centre.  Is there any way of controlling who is allowed to play?  Are there any rules or regulations?
Councillor Mrs Bowman advised that there were rules and regulations and that the City Centre Manager and the Licensing Manager frequently patrolled the city centre.  The Assistant Director (Local Environment) (Ms Culleton) agreed to undertake further enquiries.
· The Carlisle Tourism Partnership Manager and her team should be applauded as the events they stage are fantastic.  

· When was the Partnership set up and when will its work be reviewed?
Ms Boyle advised that the partnership had been established in July 2009 in agreement with the City Council, Carlisle Tourism and the Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Limited as some of the work was overlapping between the three groups.  The partnership reported to the Panel twice per year.  Councillor Mrs Bowman advised that the Partnership Board comprised herself, the Leader, representatives from the private sector, the Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Limited and Cumbria Tourism.  The Board meet every three months.  
· How do Members input suggestions/items into the agenda?
Ms Boyle and the Chair advised that the Panel scrutinised the reports and made suggestions to the Director of Carlisle Tourism Partnership (Ms Whitehead).

· How is success measured?
Ms Boyle advised that everything to do with tourism was measured but they were waiting for the figures regarding footfall and whether there was an increase at times when events were on.

· There are not many Shakespeare events staged in the area.
· How important is cultural tourism and what is the significance of Tullie House?
Ms Boyle responded by stating that Tullie House was vital to the tourism sector and economy and that the Partnership was working with Tullie House regarding the new Roman Frontier Gallery.
· Are there any plans or ambitions for hotels or conferencing venues for the city centre?  Until Carlisle has the facilities it won’t attract the top end users.
Ms Boyle confirmed that the Partnership would support any applications.  Councillor Rutherford and Mr Hardman advised Members that planning permission had already been approved for hotels with conferencing facilities but in the current economic climate it was uncertain if or when development would happen.  
· Some areas stage events that run outside the normal summer events or Christmas period.  
Ms Boyle advised that the Partnership had taken the first steps to extending such events.  She stated that the winter lighting would run from mid October through to February and that they could look at the feasibility of holding another event in January/February.

· There seems to be a lack of events that involve physical activity that would benefit locals as well as visitors.  Would the Partnership consider such events?
A Member stated that there had been an event in the city centre where children were encouraged to build large structures using cardboard boxes.  That had been a great success.  

· The Panel were confused by all the acronyms.  If they are used in future could a glossary included in the report.
· Funding is a concern and there has been a lot in the media about cuts to funding and loss of jobs.  The table in the report shows funding had been obtained from Carlisle Renaissance and the NWDA.  As they were no longer in operation there is a concern about future funding.
Ms Boyle advised that the Partnership worked with the budget and that the plans they have were funded to April.  She was not sure what funding would be available next year but agreed to advise Members when she had that information.  

Councillor Mrs Bowman advised that Members were aware of the problems and were working on them.  They believed that tourism was important for the city.

· The Panel were encouraged by the plans for the Tourist Information Centre when they were presented earlier in the year.  Was funding available for that work?
Councillor Mrs Bowman advised that she was still waiting to hear whether Heritage Lottery funding had been granted and that she should know by December and would inform the Panel.  

· Have there been any meetings between the Carlisle Tourism Partnership and the Carlisle Area Committee?  The Area Committee make the final decision on any development within the city centre that could affect tourism.
Ms Boyle advised that she did not know but would refer the issue to the Tourism Manager.
· What effect will the refurbishment of the railway station have on visitor numbers?
A Member advised that the refurbishment of Court Square would not be happening but that work was still intended inside the building.

RESOLVED:  1) That Members were satisfied with the progress of Carlisle Tourism Partnership.
2)  That a further progress report be brought to the Panel in 6 months. 

EEOSP.73/10
MAKING SPACE FOR WATER
The Assistant Director (Ms Culleton) presented report CS.24/10 that provided an update on progress made by the Making Space for Water Group.  
Ms Culleton advised Members of the composition of the Carlisle Recovery/Making Space for Water (MSFW) Group.  The Group would be adopting emergency Government best practice for integrated working in accordance with Making Space for Water guidance issued by DEFRA.
Ms Culleton informed Members of the Group’s current priorities.  They included the adoption of sewers on the Garlands estate that would be finalised once minor remedial works had been completed.  The Group also identified that a section of the Durranhill Beck culvert had not been cleaned earlier in the cleaning works and agreed to clean the remaining culvert reaches at an approximate cost of £6.5k.

The Environment Agency had confirmed that it was not viable to install a flood defence at Rickerby due to the ground conditions in the area.  The City Council were to enquire whether funding could be obtained from DEFRA for property level protection works with sandbag alternatives and advice made available in the interim. 
The Environment Agency had experienced some funding issues regarding the church wall at Low Crosby.  The Making Space for Water Group had agreed that £10k could be made available from the MSFW budgets.
A drainage survey at Burgh by Sands had identified a problem that had existed for 20 years.  The Group had agreed to contribute £15k to a drain diversion that would allow renovations to the village hall to take place.  The County Council would also contribute for any additional costs.  

No further action was to be taken in respect of 488 London Road.  
Regular maintenance works were programmed to reduce the risk of flooding in Castle Carrock.  

Ms Culleton advised Members of funding requirements for 2010/11.  Funding was made up of contributions from the Environment Agency, United Utilities, Cumbria County Council and the City Council.
Ms Culleton informed Members that progress of the Making Space for Water Group was passed via the Environment Agency to the Pitt Review as Carlisle had one of the most advanced groups in the country.  

In considering the work currently being undertaken on the Making Space for Water update Members raised the following concerns and questions:

· The Pitt review held the Making Space for Water group as an excellent way of working.  The review stated that funding would go to the ‘authority’ but it was unclear who the ‘authority’ was.  Is any funding available?  Will the County Council and City Council continue to identify which projects need to keep going?
Ms Culleton advised that she was not aware of any new funding and that the Council was waiting to see how things settled down.  If the group continued to meet Ms Culleton agreed to keep the Panel updated.

· Following the Comprehensive Spending Review announcement is there any funding available for flood defence work?
Ms Culleton advised that the funding was in the pipeline.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) (Mr Hardman) informed Members that there had been consultation on future funding prior to the announcement and that it was important that the group continued.  

The Local Environment Portfolio Holder (Councillor Bloxham) advised Members that the Environment Agency was responsible for flood defence work and that was different funding than the Making Space for Water.  He was not sure whether there would be funding in the future but believed that contact was needed to find out if there was.  The report made it clear how the funding was used and that other funding needed to be drawn in.  Although not in the remit of the Making Space for Water Group, Councillor Bloxham believed that the Panel could look at how flood defences in Longtown, and Riverside, would affect the Council.

· The Council will be making budget decisions shortly.  Will we know by then whether funding will be available?
Councillor Bloxham stated that he hoped that information would be available and that discussion could take place within the budget process as the issue affected everyone.

· This is an excellent report.  Was the money for the four items under ‘Funding Issues’ safe?
Ms Culleton advised that the funding for those projects was safe as they were included in this year’s budget.  However it was unlikely there would be money for the next year.

· If this funding is safe what will we not be able to do next year?
Councillor Bloxham advised that with regard to Longtown that would be funded by the Environment Agency so that funding was safe at the moment.  The Making Space for Water Group would identify what they believed would be included in the next part of the programme.  If no funding was available for the other projects it may be possible utilise the Environmental Enhancement monies – if any were available.  

· A lot of work is being done in Cockermouth following the floods there.  Will work from this area be pulled?
Councillor Bloxham confirmed that the money was safe and that the projects could go ahead.  He believed that Carlisle had benefitted from the flood defences and that the Council was grateful to the funding agencies.  

RESOLVED:  1)  That the Panel supported the work of the Making Space for Water Group and that it was a good way of working with other agencies.
2)  That a final report be brought to the Panel in six months time.

3)  That the Panel had been warned about future funding and urged the Executive, if funding streams were reduced or cut, to look at other methods of funding to ensure that the group could continue to cover other work.

EEOSP.74/10
FLY-TIPPING
The Assistant Director (Local Environment) (Ms Culleton) presented report CS.27/10 that updated Members on fly-tipping and prosecutions.  Ms Culleton advised that there was limited enforcement activity to address fly-tipping and that whilst there were relatively low numbers of fly-tipping incidents, fly-tipping tended to occur at focussed ‘hot spots’ in the District.
Current enforcement centred around the issue of fixed penalty notices for littering and dog fouling and approximately 100 notices were issued per year.  

Ms Culleton advised that if a notice was not paid a case would be taken forward for prosecution.  Other methods of enforcement, eg domestic waste presentation offences and fly-tipping offences were less effective due to a range of issues including lack of experience in the Environmental Protection Act, Fly Tipping Enforcement and limited use of the broad range of enforcement tools available.  There was limited access to effective detection tools for fly-tipping offences such as mobile CCTV that tended to be reserved for non-environmental crime.
Ms Culleton explained the Action Plan for 2010-2012 that listed actions over the short, medium and long term.  Those actions included the wider use of enforcement tools, improved access to detection resources and a structure that was fit for purpose.  

Ms Culleton explained that the work had started following contact with a Member of the Panel that had led to the development of an Action Plan.  She believed that training was needed in the wider use of the enforcement tools including criminal and civil enforcement.  It was also important that there was a campaign to inform waste producers of how to get rid of waste properly.  

Ms Culleton stated that officers were often aware of where fly-tipping was happening but it was difficult to detect as it was often in remote areas.  Officers were working with the CDRP group to ascertain whether equipment such as CCTV cameras could be used.  An initial meeting with the police had shown some potential and Ms Culleton believed that officers may be able to move forward with the use of CCTV.

In considering the work currently being undertaken on fly-tipping Members raised the following concerns and questions:

· If there were some high profile prosecutions for fly-tipping that may discourage people from doing more.
Ms Culleton advised that at present it was unlikely any prosecutions would be pursued as there were no resources to do that work.
· A Member advised that he would normally ring the Area Maintenance Manager (Mr McCreadie) to advise of any fly-tipping but was concerned about posts being merged possibly removing that method of advising officers.  What effect would merging posts have on the work?
Ms Culleton advised that the Neighbourhood Manager and Green Spaces Manager posts were being merged and that would put the grounds and street scene elements into one team.  She advised Members to report fly-tipping to the Customer Contact Centre as they could then be recorded as a lot of incidents were currently not recorded but dealt with directly by referral to officers.

· Prosecutions don’t have to be won to get the message across.
Ms Culleton believed that the Council would not prosecute unless there was a reasonable chance of winning.

The Local Environment Portfolio Holder (Councillor Bloxham) stated that there had been some successful prosecutions in the past but the Council were trying to bring together the Customer Contact Centre and the area teams to monitor incidents and record complaints made so people get consistent treatment when they complain.  Councillor Bloxham stated that the way forward was to educate people, but believed that most people knew fly-tipping was wrong.  It would be useful to have cameras in places where officers were aware that fly-tipping was happening and that evidence could lead to prosecutions.  He did not believe the problem was as bad as in some areas but agreed that it should be dealt with.

· Has the introduction of charging for bulky items and the changes at Bousteads Grassing had any impact on fly-tipping?
Councillor Bloxham advised that there had been no appreciative change; there had possibly been a reduction.  He believed it would be useful to advise the public about Centre 47 that collects bulky items in good order and reuses them.

· A member stated that they had heard rumours that members of the public were being turned away from the disposal site at Bousteads Grassing.  
Councillor Bloxham stated that only people with commercial waste would be turned away unless they had a permit.  

Ms Culleton advised that the matter could be picked up by the Area Working Task and Finish Group.

RESOLVED:  1)  That the report be noted.

2)  That the Area Working Task and Finish Group consider the issue of fly-tipping within their review.  
3) That the Panel would monitor the situation closely and, if it was thought appropriate, Councillor Bowditch would undertake further work with the relevant officers.

EEOSP.75/10
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
The Strategic Director (Mr Crossley) submitted a presentation that updated Members on changes within the Economic Development Directorate.

Copies of the presentation were circulated at the meeting. 

Mr Crossley advised that change was needed to due international, national and regional factors as well as sub regional and local.  Mr Crossley raised issues around the Council’s priorities and the effect on the Council of private sector priorities.  There were suggestions for what the Council wished to achieve and how that might be taken forward.

In discussing the presentation Members raised the following comments and questions:

· Members often feel left out of the loop when changes in the structure and service delivery were under discussion.  Members need to be involved.
Mr Crossley stated that he welcomed Members’ opinions and views.

· There is a concern that the linchpin in Economic Development in Carlisle is dependent on salvaging the university in Carlisle.  So many things will fold if the university pulls out of Carlisle.
Mr Crossley assured Members that the university was engaged in discussions with the Council around economic development in the city.

· How up to date and relevant are the statistics that the figures are based on?  
· There is some concern that employment is moving out the city centre to sites such as Kingstown.  That has a detrimental impact on the city centre.
The Assistant Director (Economic Development) (Mr Hardman) explained that the Local Economic Assessment workshop had focussed on Carlisle and would provide evidence although some of the data used pre-dated 2008 and the current economic climate.  A document would be produced in early November that would give a more accurate indication of the situation.  

Mr Crossley believed that the Council would be on a shaky foundation without accurate data and that the Council needed to have capacity to monitor the Local Economic Assessment.  

The Economic Development Manager (Mr Pearson) advised that the most up to date information regarding employment land data was based on 2008 figures but that officers had been working on updating those figures.  Carlisle Renaissance had been looking at city centre work and the leakage of work from the centre and looking at ways of reversing that trend.  
Mr Crossley further advised that issues around bank loans, available credit and growth confidence also had an impact on economic development, and that those issues needed to be taken into account.  A workshop for Economic Development and Environment within the LSP had been arranged for 3 November 2010 and the group would welcome ideas from the Panel.  

· Having listened to the Chief Executive Members are aware that there is no money for projects but a Member does not believe officers have learned the lesson from errors made by Carlisle Renaissance as they are still taking the wider view and should be aiming for what is needed.  The LEPs should be based on those needs.
Mr Crossley stated that the presentation had indicated that the Council needed to focus on post Carlisle Renaissance and be realistic about what could be achieved.  One idea being looked at was apprenticeships but more ideas would be welcomed.
· There are some good projects in the city eg the airport and a project by a local builder.  Those projects should be invested in.
· Some of the projects are short/medium/long term eg the university is medium/long term while apprenticeships could be started fairly quickly by involving the public and private sector.

· It would be useful to have a register of projects in the pipeline.
Mr Crossley believed that regardless of timescales the issues came down to capacity and comments obtained from the Business Survey would help to sort out some of those issues.  An audit of project work was being developed and that would indicate at what stage the projects were and when they were due to end.
Mr Crossley stated that the Council needed to get on with some of the work and that the Economic Development and Environment Group would bring some ideas from different sectors for the Panel to comment on.  With regard to assets the Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) was building a business case of the assets that would be presented to the Panel for scrutiny.

· There does not seem to be a lot of control over vacant properties especially in the Botchergate/Warwick Road areas.  Is there anything the Council can do to promote vacant properties?
Mr Hardman advised that if a property is on the market officers did promote those properties.  Officers also spoke to the owners advising them of the options available for the buildings and the possible enforcement implications.  

Officers had done some work in the past regarding facades for vacant buildings on Botchergate but owners did not seem interested.

· Would it be possible to sell off some of the Council’s assets and buy some of those sites?
Mr Crossley advised that once the Asset Business Case came to the Panel, there could be discussion around how current assets could be used to the benefit of the City.

RESOLVED: 1)  That it was important that the university be used as driver for more research work and higher quality employment
2) That apprenticeships be looked at that could involve employers of large and small firms
3) To look at the Council’s land assets with regard to directing employment to the most appropriate areas.

EEOSP.76/10
SUSPENSION OF STANDING ORDERS
During consideration of the above Item of Business, it was noted that the meeting had been in progress for 3 hours and it was moved, seconded and RESOLVED that Council Procedure Rule 9, in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of 3 hours.

[The meeting ended at 13:10pm]
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